
 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 

ENVIRONMENT SELECT COMMITTEE 

 

 
MINUTES OF THE ENVIRONMENT SELECT COMMITTEE MEETING HELD ON 26 
JUNE 2018 AT COUNCIL CHAMBER, COUNTY HALL, TROWBRIDGE. 
 
Present: 
 
Cllr Matthew Dean (Chairman), Cllr Bob Jones MBE (Vice-Chairman), 
Cllr Derek Brown OBE, Cllr Peter Evans, Cllr Clare Cape, Cllr Peter Fuller, 
Cllr Mike Hewitt, Cllr Jacqui Lay, Cllr Ian McLennan, Cllr Nick Murry, 
Cllr Steve Oldrieve and Cllr Sue Evans (Substitute) 
 
Also  Present: 
 
Cllr Brian Mathew, Cllr Chuck Berry, Cllr Ian Blair-Pilling, Cllr Alan Hill, Cllr Toby 
Sturgis, Cllr Bridget Wayman, Cllr Jerry Wickham and Cllr Robert Yuill 
  

 
11 Election of Chairman 

 

Nominations were sought for the position of Chairman for the municipal year 
2018/19. Cllr Peter Evans, seconded by Cllr Mike Hewitt, moved that Cllr 
Matthew Dean be elected as Chairman. 

On there being no other nominations, it was 

Resolved: 

To elect Cllr Matthew Dean as chairman of the Environment Select 
Committee for the municipal year 2018/19. 

 
12 Election of Vice-Chairman 

 
The Chairman thanked the Committee for their support in his election and he called 
for nominations for the position of Vice Chairman.  
 
Cllr Bob Jones MBE was proposed by Cllr Oldrieve, which was seconded by Cllr 
Cape. There were no other nominations.  
 
Resolved:  

Cllr Bob Jones elected as Vice- Chairman of the Environment Select 
Committee for the municipal year 2018/19.  
 

13 Apologies 
 



 
 
 

 
 
 

Apologies for absence were received from Cllr Tony Jackson.  
 
Cllr Jackson was substituted by Cllr Sue Evans. 
 

14 Minutes of the Previous Meeting 
 
To confirm the minutes of the meeting held on 1st May 2018. 
 

15 Declarations of Interest 
 
There were no declarations of interest. 
 

16 Chairman's Announcements 
 
There were no Chairman’s announcements. 
 

17 Public Participation 
 
The Chairman explained the rules of public participation and invited the 
following to make their statements and ask questions: 
 

i. Maggy Daniell – A statement about the Waste Management Strategy 
was read out by the Chairman in the absence of Maggy Daniell.  
 
The Chairman also read out a response from the Director Waste and 
Environment to the points raised in the statement.  
 

ii. Colin Gale – A statement read out on behalf of the Pewsey Community 
Area Partnership, Campaign to Protect Rural England and Pewsey 
Parish Council, about the Waste Management Strategy and in 
particular the consultation on the proposed closure of Everleigh 
Household Recycling centre.  
 
The Chairman thanked Mr Gale for his representations and noted that 
he would progress his concerns regarding the Council’s consultation 
process through the appropriate complaints process. 
 

iii. Stephen Eades – A statement read out on behalf of Wiltshire Friends of 
the Earth about the Waste Management Strategy and in particular, a 
concern at the strategic position of incineration within the strategy.  
 

iv. David Levy – A statement read out on behalf of The Air We breathe 
Network, Westbury, about the Waste Management Strategy, and in 
particular concerns about incineration and the need to recycle more 
waste. 

 
 

18 Wiltshire Council Waste Management Strategy 
 



 
 
 

 
 
 

The Committee received a presentation and considered a report of the Director 
for Waste and Environment about the Council’s Waste Management Strategy. 
 
The report set out the Strategy for comment ahead of its reporting to the 
Cabinet for consideration in advance of adoption by full Council. It provided an 
overview of the results of the consultation carried out in 2017, including a 
summary of all the written responses received during the consultation period. 
The report set out the key themes emerging from the comments, showing how 
they have influenced the development of the Strategy. 
 
The Director for Waste and Environment explained that a) the Strategy is made 
up of three individual documents, i) the overarching strategy, ii) an annual 
performance review and iii) an annual action plan, and the following priorities 
were identified within the strategy, i) waste prevention, ii) repair and reuse, iii) 
recycling and composting, iv) energy from waste and v) litter and fly tipping. The 
Committee noted that the annual action plan set out the details of the actions 
the Council would take to meet the priorities, taking into account available 
resources, previous performance and any legislative changes. 
 
The Director for Waste and Environment and Cabinet Member for Highways, 
Transport and Waste responded to the following issues raised and questions 
asked: 
 

 The Household Recycling Centres (HRC’s)increasing their operational 
hours. 

 Measuring the success of longer opening hours at HRC’s and 
determining increasing rates of recycling. 

 The future of reusing materials from HRC’s 

 The success of litter picking campaigns. 

 Engagement with voluntary groups through town and parish councils to 
help with regular litter picking.   

 Potential for issuing fixed penalty notices to those offenders caught 
littering. 

 The need to enlarge a number of the HRC’s to accommodate the 
increasing demands for recycling. 

 Promotion materials about reducing waste. 

 Explanation of zero avoidable household waste. 

 The need to reduce waste and packaging materials related to on-line 
shopping. 

 The types of waste being received and treated at HRC’s, and how this 
would evolve over the lifetime of the Strategy. 

 The role of Wiltshire Wildlife Trust in engaging with schools to promoting 
recycling and waste reduction. 

 Future facility to accommodate and sort co-mingled waste. 

 Changing culture and attitudes towards littering and fly-tipping. 

 Comparing the effectiveness of recycling between segregation at source 
and mixed recycling.  

 Processing waste locally and the allocation of sites in the county.  



 
 
 

 
 
 

 The dependency on a single supplier  for recycling and energy recovery 
and the Council’s ability to determine its own strategy and 
implementation. 

 Concerns regarding the usage of gasification/incineration requiring 
plastics and food waste to function, rather than radically increasing 
recycling.  

 The local impacts in terms of health risk and increased congestion on our 
roads through importing waste from outside the county. 

 The increase in fly-tipping and its impact on the environment. 

 Collecting litter from trunk roads during grass cutting sessions. 

 Comparisons between the volume of waste being delivered to different 
HRC’s during each trip by visitors. 

 
The Chairman thanked the Cabinet Member for Highways, Transport and 
Waste and the Director for Waste and Environment for their contributions at the 
meeting. It was suggested that the Cabinet Member, portfolio holder and 
Director provide a 6 month progress report, to include costs and outcomes 
against the Action Plan to the Vice-Chairman and Cllr Oldrieve at a private 
meeting, on behalf of the Committee.  
 
Resolved:  

i) That the Environment Select Committee endorse Wiltshire Council’s 
Draft Waste Management Strategy. 

ii) That the Cabinet Member for Highways, Transport and Waste, 
Portfolio Holder for Waste and the Director for Waste and 
Environment provide a 6 month progress report to Cllrs Jones 
and Oldrieve.   

 
19 The Use of Plastic Waste in Road Repairs, Re-Surfacing and Construction 

 
The Committee considered a briefing note from the Head of Highways Asset 
Management and the Senior Scrutiny Officer about the potential use of plastic in 
Wiltshire roads. 
 
It was noted that the briefing paper was prepared following a motion put forward 
at Full Council on 22nd May 2018 by Cllr Brian Matthew and Cllr Steve Oldrieve, 
asking Wiltshire Council to undertake a feasibility study into the method of using 
waste plastics in road repair, resurfacing and road rebuilding programmes. The 
matter was referred to the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee on 
5th June 2018, who asked this Committee to consider the proposal using the 
available evidence. 
 
The report highlighted the process for using plastic within the current bitumen 
and asphalt mix and highlighted that a number of countries currently used 
plastic waste in their road maintenance programmes, in addition to a couple of 
other Local Authorities in England.    
 
The Senior Scrutiny Officer explained that initial research indicated that using 
plastic in road repair was feasible and suggested that the committee establishes 



 
 
 

 
 
 

a Rapid Scrutiny exercise to consider how feasible it would be for Wiltshire 
Council to use plastic waste, as part of its road maintenance programme.  
 
Resolved: 

1. That a Rapid Scrutiny exercise to consider how feasible it would be 
for Wiltshire Council to use plastic waste, as part of its road 
maintenance programme, be agreed.  
 

2. That the following membership be agreed, as follows: 
 

 Cllr Brian Matthew 

 Cllr Tony Jackson 

 Cllr Nick Murry; and 

 Cllr Jacqui Lay 
 

20 Housing Board - Annual Report 
 
The Committee received a statement from the Cabinet Member for Housing, 
Corporate Services, Arts, Heritage and Tourism introducing the Council’s 
Housing Board and its Annual report. 
 
In the absence of the Cabinet Member, the Committee were encouraged to 
submit any questions on the Annual Report to him directly.  
 
Resolved – That the ongoing work of the Housing Board and its Annual 
Report be noted.    
 

21 Housing Repairs and Maintenance Service 
 
The Committee received a presentation from the Head of Housing Strategy and 
Assets on the Housing repairs and Maintenance Service. 
 
The Head of Housing Strategy and Assets explained that the total spend on the 
service amounted to £14m per year, with only £1m spent through the DLO, 
leading to high contract management costs, inability to gain efficiencies with the 
DLO and a variation in quality and performance. 
 
The Committee were informed that the Cabinet, in March 2017, had agreed to 
the DLO expanding to take on all responsive repairs and voids subject to a 
financial business case. It was noted that the work of the DLO achieved savings 
when compared to contractor costs. As a consequence, the Cabinet, at its 
meeting on 3rd July 2018, were being asked to agree the business case for 
progressing with the enlargement of the DLO to take on all responsive repairs 
and voids work with effect from 1st April 2019.   
 
The Head of Housing Strategy and Assets responded to the following issues 
and questions raised by members: 
 

 Any plans to undertake maintenance on properties not currently included 
in the Council housing stock. 



 
 
 

 
 
 

 Competing with private contractors to generate savings for the Council.  

 Recruitment of suitably qualified personnel. 

 Managing capacity and demands placed on the team to achieve high 
level performance. 

 
The Chairman thanked Head of Housing Strategy and Assets for the 
presentation and responding to the Committee’s questions and comments.  
 
Resolved: To support the report and recommend that Cabinet adopt the 
following recommendation on 3rd July 2018: 
 

‘to agree the business case for progressing with the enlargement of 
the DLO to take on all responsive repairs and voids work with effect 
from 1st April 2019.’   

 
 

22 ECO Strategy 
 
The Committee considered the report of the Director for Economic Development 
and Planning about the Council’s Energy Change and Opportunity (ECO) 
Strategy and current Eco policies. 
 
The Director explained that the Council have developed an ECO Strategy to 
meet the challenge of climate change in Wiltshire. The Strategy set out the 
Council’s ambition to reduce its carbon emissions and lead the county’s low 
carbon transition, and prepare for unavoidable climate change. Cabinet 
approved the Strategy and agreed that the ECO Board would oversee the 
delivery of the Strategy, and approve and monitor the delivery of Action plans 
listed in the report. It was noted that much of the delivery work coming out of the 
Action Plans would be resourced and taken forward by relevant service 
directorates.  
 
It was noted that the Council is committed to work with partners through the 
Energy Resilience plan to reduce Wiltshire’s carbon footprint, and promote Low 
Carbon Developments through planning policy. It was also noted that the 
Council aimed to meet and exceed household recycling targets, continue to 
reduce the amount of waste sent to landfill, and continue to reduce 
organisational energy demand through energy efficiency projects and 
renewable energy projects in managing its facilities. 
 
Initially an ECO Team, accountable to the ECO Board, was established and 
responsible for strategic development, coordination, and administration of the 
ECO Board.  With the ECO Strategy now embedded within the organisation and 
the administrative overhead of managing the Board being modest, there was no 
longer a requirement to maintain a dedicated ECO Team. 
 
The Cabinet Member for Spatial Planning, Development Management and 
Property reported that ten years ago the Council had an average performance 
level in relation to the reduction of carbon emissions. Since the ECO Strategy 
has been embedded within the organisation, the Council has moved up to 2nd 



 
 
 

 
 
 

place in the South West local authority ratings produced by Regen South West. 
A copy of the Regen report can be found here. 
 
The Director for Economic Development and Planning and Cabinet Member for 
Spatial Planning, Development Management and Property responded to the 
following issues and questions raised by the Committee: 
 

 The Council’s response to the Government's carbon reduction targets. 
 The Council’s strategy for the next stage of carbon reduction. 
 Addressing the low carbon agenda more widely in Wiltshire through the 

influence of the ECO Strategy, for example in terms of planning and 
transport.   

 Engagement with the Government’s Industrial Strategy and other 
strategies. 

 The leadership provided within directorates on eco issues compared to 
other local authorities. 

 The frequency of Cabinet considering climate change issues. 
 The use of Government grants to increase the availability of electric 

vehicle charging points. 
 Government policy on climate change and how it influences the council’s 

strategies and action plans. 
 Frequency of ECO Board meetings and potential for attendance by the 

public at future meetings.   
 

 
Resolved:   

i. To thank the Director for Economic Development and Planning and 
Cabinet Member for Spatial Planning, Development Management 
and Property for attending the meeting and responding to 
comments and questions from the Committee. 

ii. To receive annual updates from the ECO Board commencing in 
2019.  

 
 
 

23 Development Where It Is Needed 
 
The Committee received an update from the Director Economic Development 
and Planning, Tim Martienssen, and Cabinet Member for Spatial Planning, 
Development Management and Property on employment land and how the 
relevant policy is implemented across Wiltshire, and on the progress of the 
Housing Sites Allocation (HAS) Plan.  
 
The Director Economic Development and Planning commented on the 
availability of employment land in the County and the number of sites reviewed 
in the last year. It was noted that there was potential for an additional 
requirement for employment land towards the end of the Strategic Economic 
Plan period. A variety of sites are available to meet demand and there was a 
focus on those sites that were easy to develop and that would be fed into the 
local plan review.     

https://www.regensw.co.uk/Handlers/Download.ashx?IDMF=19345491-c8de-4cb2-99b3-4273f521ee38


 
 
 

 
 
 

 
The Committee was informed that consideration of the HAS by Council has 
been deferred to allow additional time for comments from Town and Parish 
Councils. It was noted that 19 additional responses had been received.  It was 
planned that the HAS would be considered by Cabinet in July 2018, followed by 
Full Council and then receive independent consideration by a Government 
Inspector for a final decision.  
 
Resolved:  

i. To thank the Director of Economic Development and Planning for 
his update on employment land and progress of the Housing 
Sites Allocation Plan and the Cabinet Member for Spatial 
Planning, Development Management and Property for attending 
and responding to issues and questions raised.  

ii. To note the update provided. 
 

24 Traveller Reference Group 
 
The Committee received an update from the Traveller Reference Group, 
seeking clarity about the frequency of updates on progress on the Group and 
the Traveller Strategy.   
 
Resolved: That the Environment Select Committee continue to receive 
annual updates from the Traveller Reference Group, with the next annual 
update to be received at 4 September 2018 meeting. 
 

25 Emergency Stopping Places 
 
The Committee received the report of the Spatial Planning Manager about 
emergency stopping places for Gypsies and Travellers and the Draft Strategy 
being considered by the Cabinet at its meeting scheduled for 3rd July 2018.  
 
The Cabinet Member for Spatial Planning, Development Management and 
Property and the Spatial Planning Senior Officer explained that currently there 
were no emergency stopping places to provide safe short term stay to meet 
gypsies and traveller’s temporary accommodation needs in Wiltshire. Dealing 
with unauthorised encampments is a continuing issue, leading to nuisance to 
landowners and the public and implications for the Council in terms of clean-up 
costs and reputational costs.  
 
The development of the Draft Strategy sets out how a network of emergency 
stopping places would be delivered to provide safe short term stay and manage 
the unauthorised encampments more effectively.  
 
The Cabinet Member for Spatial Planning, Development Management and 
Property and Spatial Planning Manager responded to issues and questions 
raised by the Committee on the following: 
 

 The differences between emergency stopping places and more 
permanent sites. 



 
 
 

 
 
 

 Potential sites for emergency stopping places and collaboration with 
private land owners. 

 Increasing issues of trespass where no emergency stopping places exist. 

 The potential for bringing abandoned sites back into operation as 
emergency stopping places. 

 Potential conflicts between culturally different groups and the placement 
of emergency stopping places. 

 
The Chairman thanked the Cabinet Member and officer for attending the 
meeting and responding to the Committees questions.  
 
Resolved: To inform the Cabinet that this Committee endorses Wiltshire 
Council establishing an Emergency Stopping Places Strategy. 
 
 
 
   
 

26 Updates from Task Groups and Representatives on Programme Boards 
 
The Committee received updates on recent activity for the following Task 
Groups: 
 

i) Waste Contracts Task Group 
The Committee noted that the task group’s Chairman, Cllr Yuill had 
recently taken up a position of Portfolio Holder for Waste and would 
no longer be a member of the task group. The task group had 
appointed a new Chairman, Cllr Sven Hocking, at their meeting held 
on 20th June 2018. 
 

ii) Hackney Carriage Late Night Tariffs 
The Committee noted that the Overview and Scrutiny Management 
Committee (OSMC), at its meeting held on 5th June 2018, had agreed 
to establish a task group to undertake a review on late night tariffs for 
Hackney Carriages in the Salisbury area, following reports of high 
late-night fares in the Salisbury area and the Salisbury recovery 
effort.    
 
The Chairman, Cllr Dean, was given authority by the OSMC to 
determine the task group’s membership. He suggested that the 
review be widened to take in late night tariffs for Hackney Carriages 
in Wiltshire.  
 

Resolved:  
i. To endorse the Waste Contracts Task Group electing Cllr Sven 

Hocking as Chairman, following Cllr Yuill taking up the position 
of Portfolio Holder for Waste. 
 



 
 
 

 
 
 

ii. The Environment Select Committee establish a task group to 
consider late night tariffs for Hackney carriages with the 
following Terms of Reference: 

 
a) To investigate whether the current schedule of late-night 

tariffs for Hackney carriages, as adopted by the Licensing 

Committee in 2014, 

b) Is supportive of Wiltshire’s night time economy (NTE) 

c) Is comparable to, and competitive with, night time centres in 

adjoining counties 

d) Provides a fair system across all parts of the county. 

e) To make any evidenced recommendations for improvement 

as appropriate 

 

iii. The Chairman of Environment Select Committee be given authority 
to determine the task group’s membership as follows: 

 

 Cllr Matthew Dean 

 Cllr Derek Brown OBE 

 Cllr Peter Evans 

 Cllr Ian McLennan 
 

27 Forward Work Programme 
 
The Senior Scrutiny Officer introduced the Committee’s Forward Work 
Programme, asked for confirmation about how to progress a number of items 
and provided updates on the following areas: 
 

 Potential Scrutiny of the Council’s Plastic Waste Management Policy 

 Reduced Road Causalities 

 Highways Term Consultancy Contract 

 Government’s 25 year Environment Plan 
 
Resolved: 

i. To delay a potential scrutiny of the Council’s Plastic Waste 
Management Policy until after February 2019, once amendments 
to national guidance have been implemented and the Council’s 
new waste contracts have been in operation for a sufficient time 
period. 
 

ii. To remove the Reduced Road Casualties item from the Forward 
Work Programme scheduled for 4th September 2018 – See 
statement from The Head of Service: Sustainable Transport at 
Appendix A to these minutes. 

 
iii. To add consideration of the new Highways Term Consultancy 

Contract to the Forward Work Programme for 4th September 
2018, 

 



 
 
 

 
 
 

iv. That the Forward Work Programme be updated to reflect the 
changes detailed above. 

 
28 Urgent Items 

 
There were no urgent items. 
 

29 Date of Next Meeting 
 
The next meeting is scheduled for 4th September 2018 at 10.30am. 
 

 
(Duration of meeting:  10.30 am - 2.15 pm) 

 
 
 

The Officer who has produced these minutes is Stuart Figini of Democratic Services, 
direct line 01225 718221, e-mail stuart.figini@wiltshire.gov.uk 

 
Press enquiries to Communications, direct line (01225) 713114/713115 

 


